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September 9, 2015
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the non-economic terms of the Office & Professional Employees International Union, Local 8 (Department of Assessments) collective bargaining agreement (CBA) for the period of January 1, 2015, through December 31, 2016, which will enable the Assessor to continue to provide the high quality services the department provides to the public.  The CBA extension provided by this ordinance was agreed to by the parties pursuant to the “Total Compensation” memorandum of agreement (MOA) between King County and the King County Coalition of Unions; ratified by King County Council on November 10, 2014, by Ordinance 17916.  This agreement covers approximately 39 employees in the Department of Assessments.
The Department of Assessments operates a line of business succinctly described as “Property Accounts or Parcels to the Property Tax Roll” which results in tax revenue for King County, the state and other taxing jurisdictions.  The department’s value stream can be divided into several process centers.  The centers which have Local 8 staff assigned are:

· Property Appraisal Process Center

· In the Commercial and Residential Divisions, Local 8 employees provide administrative support for the field appraisers and administer our personal property account data.

· Valuation and Property Account Administration Process Center

· In the Accounting and Appeals Divisions, Local 8 employees provide detailed parcel account transaction accounting and taxpayer appeals support, as well as detailed and accurate parcel legal description analysis.  Specifically, new plats, parcel segregations, condominium declarations, boundary line adjustments and short plats are all reviewed for accuracy and compliance.

· The Appeal Division’s Local 8 employees are responsible for administrative processing of real property appeals for residential, commercial and condominium properties.

· The Accounting Division’s Local 8 employees are also responsible for administering the Exemption and Deferral Programs.  Our trained staff reviews applications and accompanying documents, approves the applications and makes the necessary value adjustments to market value to arrive at the accurate taxable value for each parcel with an approved exemption.

The department also staffs a Public Information Unit and Local 8 employees are responsible for providing customer service to our customers, and staff a live call center to answer assessment and property-related questions.  The employees represented by Local 8 play an important role in effectively and efficiently processing property account transactions for a fair, equitable and accurate tax roll and providing excellent customer service.

As a contract extension, changes to the existing CBA are limited to the following:

a) Changes to effective dates and names of the parties.
b) Changes that incorporate previously agreed to contract modifications.
c) Changes that reflect the terms of the “Total Compensation” Coalition MOA, ratified by King County Council on November 10, 2014, by Ordinance 17916.

This ordinance results in significant improvements in efficiency, accountability and productivity for the County by advancing the following objectives:

1. Providing sustainability and predictability in administering this labor agreement through 2016.
2. Creating efficiencies in the collective bargaining process by extending the term of non-economic provisions to coincide with the term of economic provisions as agreed to in the “Total Compensation” coalition MOA.
3. Allowing opportunity, through aligned expiration dates, for coalition bargaining relating to King County initiatives that include but are not limited to “Employer of the Future” and “Standards.”

The “Total Compensation” wage settlement for 2015 and 2016 was ratified by King County Council on November 10, 2014, by Ordinance 17916 and is not part of this ordinance.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help King County residents by furthering the objectives of the County’s Strategic Plan through increased efficiencies to process and administration, and supporting the high quality services provided by the Department of Assessments.
If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2878.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations

